CABINET

The following decisions were taken by the Cabinet on Tuesday, 18 July 2017 and will take effect on 27/07/2017 unless the call-in procedure has been triggered. **CALL-IN DEADLINE: 26/07/17.**

The following represents a summary of the decisions taken by the Cabinet. It is not intended to represent the formal record of the meeting but to facilitate the call-in process. The formal minutes will be published in due course to replace this decision sheet.

County Members wishing to request a call-in on any of these matters, should contact the Senior Manager for Scrutiny or relevant Democratic Services Officer.

The Cabinet at its meeting on Tuesday, 18 July 2017 considered the following matters and resolved:

Members' Questions (Item 4a)

There were three questions received from Members. The questions and responses are attached as Appendix 1.

I. PUBLIC QUESTIONS (Item 4b)

There were four questions received from the public. The questions and responses are attached as Appendix 2.

II. REPORTS FROM SELECT COMMITTEES, TASK GROUPS, LOCAL COMMITTEES AND OTHER COMMITTEES OF THE COUNCIL (Item 5)

Responses to reports from the Environment & Infrastructure Select Committee are attached as Appendices 3 and 4.

II. RECOMMENDATIONS FOR AWARDS OF CONTRACTS AND GRANTS TO PROVIDE SHORT BREAKS IN SURREY (Item 6)

RESOLVED:

That the proposed contract and grant awards for short breaks in Surrey be approved.

Reasons for Decisions:

- I. The new proposals will enable families of children with SEND to achieve better outcomes from their short breaks, because they have been codesigned with families (supported by Family Voice Surrey) in response to what they told us was most important.
- II. Current contracts for short breaks services are ending on 30 November 2017 and the Council has statutory duties to provide these services, so we have to secure future provision for families.
- III. As a result of the legally compliant short breaks tender there will be a 4.5% increase in hours of play and leisure short breaks and these services

will be provided more locally.

IV. Awarding block contracts and grants for a minimum of three years and four months will give families certainty about the short breaks offer, whilst also securing high-quality provision and value for money for the Council.

[The decisions on this item can be called in by the Children and Education Select Committee]

V. SURREY COUNTY COUNCIL'S CABINET ADOPTION OF THE REVISED SURREY APPROVED SYLLABUS FOR RELIGIOUS EDUCATION (Item 7)

RESOLVED:

That the 2017 revised Agreed Syllabus for Religious Education in Surrey be adopted.

Reason for Decision:

There had been a number of significant changes in curriculum delivery, content and in guidance from the Department of Education since the existing syllabus was adopted, rendering it no longer fit for purpose. There had been a complete review of the content by qualified teachers and the Advisor to the SACRE and the revised syllabus could now be recommended for adoption by schools in September 2017. The action being proposed will have benefits for the residents of Surrey in as much as teachers will be able to begin a new academic year by teaching a more relevant RE curriculum that complies with national guidance, prepares young people well for examination courses in RE, and more accurately reflects the values and beliefs of citizens in this country.

[The decisions on this item can be called in by the Children and Education Select Committee]

V. SUNBURY MANOR SECONDARY SCHOOL, SUNBURY ON THAMES (Item 8)

RESOLVED:

That, subject to the agreement of the detailed financial information for the expansion as set out in Part 2 of this agenda as agenda item 18, the business case for the provision of an additional form of entry (30 places per year) providing, in total, 150 secondary places at Sunbury Manor School from September 2020 be approved.

Reason for Decision:

The proposal supports the Authority's statutory obligation to provide sufficient school places to meet the needs of the population in Spelthorne Borough by providing Year 7 places when and where they are needed.

[The decisions on this item can be called in by either the Corporate Services Select Committee and/or the Children and Education Select Committee]

/I. MONTHLY BUDGET MONITORING REPORT (Item 9)

RESOLVED:

That the report be noted, including the following:

- 1. Early forecast revenue budget outturn for 2017/18, ahead of identifying mitigating actions, was £24m overspend, as detailed in Annex, paragraph 1 of the submitted report. This includes: £9m savings to be identified, £7m savings considered unachievable, and £11m service pressures.
- 2. Forecast savings for 2017/18 total were £88.5m against £104.0m target, as set out in the Annex, paragraph 28 of the submitted report.
- 3. The Section 151 Officer's commentary and the Monitoring Officer's Legal Implications commentary, as set out in paragraphs 15 to 18 of the submitted report.
- 4. That the following revenue budget virements, as detailed in the Annex, paragraph 27 of the submitted report be approved:
 - £6.9m from Central Income & Expenditure to Budget Equalisation Reserve;

and

- £0.12m from Budget Equalisation Reserve for sums carried forward to support corporate apprenticeships.
- 5. That the following capital budget carry forward, funding adjustment and reprofile requests be approved:
 - £45.9m net movement on the Property service capital budget comprising £10.0m carried forward from 2016/17 and £55.9m rescheduled from 2017/18
 - to the remaining years of the capital programme, as set out in the Annex, paragraph 45) of the submitted report.
 - £1.0m net movement on the Information Technology and Digital capital budget, comprising £0.9m carried forward from 2016/17 and £0.1m brought

forward from the remaining years of the capital programme, as set out in the Annex, paragraph 46 of the submitted report.

Reasons for Decisions:

This report is presented to comply with the agreed policy of providing a monthly budget monitoring report to Cabinet for approval and action as necessary.

[The decisions on this item can be called in by the Overview and Budget Select Committee]

6. LEADERSHIP RISK REGISTER (Item 10)

RESOLVED:

That the content of the Surrey County Council Leadership risk register (Annex 1 to the report) was noted and the control actions put in place by the Statutory Responsibilities Network endorsed.

Reason for Decision:

To enable the Cabinet to keep Surrey County Council's strategic risks under review and to ensure that appropriate action is being taken to mitigate risks to a tolerable level in the most effective way. [The decisions on this item can be called in by the Overview and Budget Scrutiny Committee]

7. ANNUAL REPORT OF THE SHAREHOLDER BOARD (Item 11)

RESOLVED:

That the Annual Report of the Shareholder Board, attached as Annex A to the submitted report, be endorsed and that the Cabinet present the report to Council at its meeting on 10 October 2017.

Reasons for Decision:

To inform the Council about the activities of the Shareholder Board.

The Shareholder Board has been established in accordance with best practice governance to ensure effective oversight and alignment with the strategic objectives and values of the Council.

[The decisions on this item can be called in by the Overview and Budget Select Committee]

8. INVESTMENT BOARD ANNUAL REPORT (Item 12)

RESOLVED:

That the Annual Report of the Investment Board be endorsed.

Reason for Decision:

To inform the Cabinet about the activities of the Investment Board. The Investment Board are responsible for the delivery of the agreed Investment Strategy. The Investment Strategy was created by the Council to deliver an ongoing and resilient source of income to provide financial support to the Council's front line services. Investments undertaken as a result of the strategy agreed in 2013 are successfully delivering a net income stream to the council.

[The decisions on this item can be called in by the Overview and Budget Select Committee]

9. AWARD OF CONTRACT FOR PROPERTY INVESTMENT ADVISORY SERVICES (Item 13)

RESOLVED:

That a contract is awarded to CBRE under the Homes and Communities Agency framework for three years from 1 September 2017 with an option to extend for one year.

Reason For Decision:

In March 2017 Cabinet set out its ambitions for the further growth of the Investment Portfolio and the procurement of a property investment advisor to provide the necessary skills and level of support required. The proposed procurement will support the Council to grow its portfolio and increase the level of income received from investments thereby enhancing its financial resilience over the longer term.

[The decisions on this item can be called in by the Corporate Services Select Committee]

10. WINTER SERVICE COST SAVINGS PROPOSALS (Item 14)

RESOLVED:

- 1. That the policy changes, policy amendment and savings recommendation summarised in paragraph 17 of the report be approved.
- 2. the Environment and Infrastructure Select Committee recommendations as detailed within paragraph 14 of the report be noted.

Reason for Decisions:

To enable savings of £340,000 from the Winter Service Budget identified in the Medium Term Financial Plan to be realised.

[The decisions on this item can be called in by the Environment and Infrastructure Select Committee]

11. LEADER / DEPUTY LEADER / CABINET MEMBER DECISIONS/ INVESTMENT BOARD TAKEN SINCE THE LAST CABINET MEETING (Item 15)

RESOLVED:

To note the decisions taken by Cabinet Members / Investment Board since the last meeting as set out in Annex 1 to the report.

Reason for Decision:

To inform the Cabinet of decisions taken by Cabinet Members / Investment Board under delegated authority.

12. EXCLUSION OF THE PUBLIC (Item 16)

RESOLVED: That under Section 100(A) of the Local Government Act 1972, the public be excluded from the meeting during consideration of the following items of business on the grounds that they involve the likely disclosure of exempt information under the relevant paragraphs of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Act.

RECOMMENDATIONS FOR AWARDS OF CONTRACTS AND GRANTS TO PROVIDE SHORT BREAKS IN SURREY (Item 17)

RESOLVED:

That contracts and grants be awarded to the providers as detailed in the report for the provision of short breaks services to commence on 1 December 2017.

Reason for Decision:

See Minute 123/17.

[The decisions on this item can be called in by the Children and Education Select Committee]

• SUNBURY MANOR SECONDARY SCHOOL, SUNBURY ON THAMES (Item 18)

RESOLVED:

- 1. That the business case for the project to expand Sunbury Manor School by 150 additional places, at a total cost, as set out in the Part 2 report be approved. The academy is providing a contribution, as detailed in paragraph 4 of the submitted report.
- That the arrangements by which a variation of up to 10% of the total value may be agreed by the Deputy Chief Executive and Strategic Director for Children, Schools and Families, in consultation with the Cabinet Member for Property and Business Services, the Cabinet Member for Education and the Leader of the Council be approved.

Reasons for Decisions:

The proposal delivers and supports the Authority's statutory obligation to provide sufficient school places to meet the needs of the population in Spelthorne Borough.

[The decisions on this item can be called in by either the Corporate Services Select Committee and/or the Children and Education Select Committee]

• INVESTMENT BOARD ANNUAL REPORT (Item 19)

Resolution and Reasons for Decisions – refer to the Part 1 report, item 12.

AWARD OF CONTRACT FOR PROPERTY INVESTMENT ADVISORY SERVICES (Item 20)

RESOLVED:

That the information within the Part 2 report be noted, in conjunction with the recommendations made in the Part 1 report (item 13).

Reasons for Decisions:

Building on the existing property investment strategy approved in July 2013, in March 2017 Cabinet approved growth of the Investment portfolio and procurement of a property investment advisor to provide the necessary skills and level of support required to expand the portfolio.

[The decisions on this item can be called in by the Corporate Services Select Committee]

INVESTMENT DISPOSAL (Item 21)

RESOLVED:

That Surrey County Council sells its investment in the company, as outlined in paragraph 15 of the submitted report and authority be delegated to the Chief Executive to agree such terms for the sale in consultation with the Leader and in consideration of the advice of the Director of Finance.

Reasons for Decisions:

The proposed sale of the Council's shares will deliver a capital receipt in support of its capital programme and provide it with an option to take advantage of the financial flexibility in the use of the receipts for the funding of transformation expenditure should it choose to do so.

[The decisions on this item can be called in by the Overview and Budget Select Committee]

CABINET - 18 JULY 2017

PROCEDURAL MATTERS

Members Questions

Question (1) Hazel Watson (Dorking Hills):

According to the Care Quality Commission, one in three nursing homes and a quarter of care homes are unsafe. How many care homes in Surrey are rated as unsafe and which of these have contracts with Surrey County Council?

Reply:

- 1. There are currently 4 care homes in Surrey that are rated as 'Inadequate' for the Key CQC Question 'Safe'.
- 2. Surrey has contracts with these homes.

Adult Social Care Business Intelligence receive weekly updates of all CQC inspections. Where a provider is rated as Requires Improvement, Business Intelligence write to the provider to request a copy of their CQC action plan. An Area Quality Assurance Manager assesses the action plan and considers what action is necessary to support the provider to improve, including for example monitoring visits or support from a CCG Care Home Quality Team.

Where a provider has a CQC action plan the quality assurance team will monitor the home's progress against this plan. In addition, when a Quality Assurance Manager carries out a monitoring visit to a care home, a report will be issued with the provider outlining any recommendations for improvement following the visit. This report once agreed is shared with the CQC. The QA team also expect providers to have their own improvement plan in place and this is also assessed at monitoring visits.

Mr Mel Few Cabinet Member for Adults 18 July 2017

Question (2) Chris Botten (Caterham Hill):

Can the Cabinet member confirm that enough providers have been secured by the county council in order to fulfil the government pledge of 30 hours a week free childcare to working parents? Can the cabinet member guarantee that those parents meeting the criteria from September 1st will all receive an offer?

Reply:

The implementation of the new 30 hours childcare development is a national change that is a challenge for Local Authorities across the country. This change entitles parents of the majority of three and four year olds in the country to receive 30 hours of free childcare each week. This supports children's early development and parents/carers' ability to return to work. An update report on our progress in preparing for this change previously went to Education and Skills Board on 8

March 2017.

Preparation for the roll out of 30 hours in Surrey has included widespread consultation with childcare providers from the private, voluntary and maintained sector. We are pleased with the level of engagement and already have over 385 settings committing to the delivery of 30 hours funded Early Education from September 2017 and we expect this to increase further alongside the national campaign. We are working in partnership with providers to ensure that sufficient places are available, in line with demand, within each community. With this in mind we will continue to monitor the level of forecast demand and will respond with a targeted approach where required. We are confident, based on modelling of demand, that there will be sufficient places from September 1st to meet the need of parents who have registered to receive 30 hours, currently 2076, however we cannot guarantee that they will be able to access their funded hours in precisely the pattern or location of their choice. We are monitoring demand closely to address areas of shortfall and manage risks associated with this change, as we would for any large scale change.

We know that there are more settings planning to deliver 30 hours who are not yet registered, but equally there will be more parents registering in the coming months. The Department for Education has estimated that there are around 8,500 families in Surrey who may be eligible to take up 30 hours. Whilst we would not expect to reach this number from the outset, we are forecasting that numbers requiring provision will be increasing each term over the next two to three years as parents choose to take up provision. The rate of take-up is difficult to estimate, but we are confident in the ability of the early years market in Surrey to respond, with further market development by SCC to stimulate growth.

To develop the market, we have been working with providers to develop and issue information, guidance, resources and toolkits to help providers understand how this additional funding will work, to stimulate 30 hour places and support future sustainability of their businesses. The Early Years and Childcare Commissioning Team are available to work with providers needing extra support, advice and guidance and have worked across all sectors, including childminders and out of school providers to look at ways of offering partnerships where the 30 hours cannot be accessed from one provider.

Additionally, we have secured £600K capital from Department for Education for development of new places. At my Cabinet Member meeting on 4 July 2017, I agreed four projects from this capital allocation, with further projects to follow. These four projects will create 154 new 30 hour childcare places in areas of the county where there are identified childcare sufficiency issues and also higher proportions of families with lower incomes, including parts of Horley, Ash and Camberley. These projects are particularly important, recognising the current limits on availability of SCC capital funding, and we will continue to pursue opportunities to secure additional capital funding.

We are developing a new early years commissioning strategy for the Council, in partnership with the sector. This will set priorities in terms of needs, gaps in provision and demand for 30 hours places, as the picture of parental take-up becomes clearer. We plan to finalise the new commissioning strategy by the end of February 2018. We will also be developing new dynamic, sufficiency mapping tools, to ensure that we continue to grow provision of 30 hours childcare in line with parental demand during 2018.

Mrs Mary Lewis Cabinet Member for Education 18 July 2017

Question (3) Jonathan Essex (Redhill East):

In the last Cabinet meeting it was confirmed that of the £94m savings already agreed in the MTFP for the 2017/18 financial year:

- £30m have been delivered
- £36m are on-track
- £9m of savings still require to be identified
- £7m now considered to be undeliverable.
 - Please can these be itemised against the Service savings schedule in the MTFP (p70-p75 of Cabinet papers for 28 March 2017).
- ii. Please can the Cabinet provide an update of how the additional savings not identified in the MTFP, as well as those found to be undeliverable, propose to be met.

Reply:

Thank you for your question. The answer to your concern is contained in the Budget Monitoring report.

David Hodge Leader of the Council 18 July 2017

CABINET - 18 JULY 2017

PROCEDURAL MATTERS

Public Questions

Question (1) Emma Samuels-Lee:

Is there the possibility of selling off other unused sites in order to buy Beeches? This was discussed in our last meeting with you. The media has announced SCC are already over by £12m for children's disabilities so surely this is a better answer, to sell off unused sites!!

Please consider this as a suitable possibility. The families and children need Beeches to stay open. What they do for us is astounding. As a young family, the respite care is above and beyond, it is our second family.

There is nothing for this side of Surrey. Horley, Caterham, Reigate, Redhill....please understand with larger numbers being diagnosed year on year that we need to find a way for short breaks to reach this side. Surely Beeches would be the best option as the site is already available?? It saves money with majority of children being walked over from Brooklands school. Again helping with the funding for the council. There is no way I can drive further away to Cherry Trees, meltdowns in cars with our daughter have already caused accidents for us.

Our children need consistency, they are used to a smaller environment than the others on offer. The staff know them all so well, nursing is available but as already discussed it was not 24/7. We are already having to say goodbye to Challengers. There is a building already used for our wonderful children, please do not take it away from them.

Reply:

Thank you for taking the time to raise your questions with me and the suggestion you have set out in relation to Beeches. I recall that you shared this with us when Councillor Curran and I met with you and other families using Beeches on 9 June. Since then Council officers have been working to explore some of the options that families raised and the headlines from this work are summarised in the Cabinet report.

Whilst I cannot know what your family's individual experience has been like, we do appreciate that changes to any services can be unsettling for families and know how vital short breaks are. With that in mind, we are confident that we are commissioning sufficient overnight short breaks provision across the county to meet the current needs of children and young people, but we also know that we need to keep this under review, and I say more about this in response to the question I have received from Family Voice Surrey. We do know that the decision of Surrey and Borders NHS Foundation Trust (SABP) not to seek ongoing funding for short breaks at Beeches will be difficult for families. In particular, we know that some families will need to travel further to access alternative provision and that this change will have an impact on families, as recognised in our Equalities Impact Assessment. We are taking forward plans to increase the staffing capacity at Applewood in Tadworth (Reigate and Banstead) in response to this decision, to provide an option for a number of families, where this is appropriate to their needs. For others, there will be the possibility of accessing another commissioned or in-house provision or, in particular cases where these provisions cannot meet

needs, then a specific spot-purchase of an alternative placement.

We know that families have particularly valued the Beeches, the consistent relationships between staff and children, young people and parents, and the level of confidence they have that the health needs of children and young people will be met. Whilst the proposals do inevitably mean that there will be change, we highlight in the Cabinet report that there may be potential for some current staff employed by SABP to transfer into SCC. Please note that this will be subject to the final decisions made by families about the future provision and the decisions made by affected staff themselves. In addition, as set out in the Service Development Action Plan attached to the Cabinet paper, we are developing proposals for a potential joint funded nurse trainer role to strengthen current provision and build parental confidence in the offer, in response to parental feedback. We hope this will particularly give greater confidence to families who are transitioning from Beeches to another residential setting about how their children's individual health needs will be met.

Surrey County Council currently has no identified capital budget to invest in purchasing additional buildings to provide short breaks services. The Council routinely reviews the portfolio of property that it has and is keen to make good use of this. I have asked Officers to continue to explore the possibilities for development of future short breaks respite provision, should future changes in need lead to demand for future provision as part of the ongoing work to monitor need for overnight short breaks, as set out in the Service Development Action Plan.

Mrs Mary Lewis Cabinet Member for Education 18 July 2017

Question (2) Angela Kelly:

Where is the equality impact assessment that should have been carried out to ensure that services that may be commissioned will provide a like for like service? I would like a copy of this please.

What guarantees can the council provide re provision of spaces and 121 spaces for vulnerable children.

What guarantees can be provided that no child will suffer or miss out on short breaks as a result of the potential changes.

What policy will be in place to ensure that no child will be turned away due to challenging behaviour that staff feel unable to deal with (this is something that is already in place and working).

How will these points be guaranteed and how will they be enforced because three years before a recommission is a lot of failed vulnerable children and their families.

Reply:

I really appreciate you taking the time to raise these questions about our short breaks services and we know how much families value the provision, so I hope that you find my responses helpful. Firstly, I can confirm that an Equality Impact Assessment (EIA) has been completed and this has been published as an Annex to the main Cabinet paper. This was informed by a six-week period of formal

engagement with families between 8 May 2017 and 17 June 2017.

In terms of provision of spaces, I am pleased that our new proposals include a 4.5% increase in the hours of play and leisure short breaks that will be available to families in Surrey. The new service specification requires providers to deliver at least 40% of these hours as 1-to-1 spaces for children and young people, which is the same as within previous contracts (although particular providers may choose to offer more than 40%). Within our play and leisure services, we have particularly commissioned an increased number of hours of provision specifically for children and young people with complex health needs, rising from 1,700 to 2,533, which will all be 1-to-1 hours. Finally we are also commissioning ASD specific services, with a minimum of 40% 1-to-1 hours. For overnight residential short breaks, we are confident that we will continue to have sufficient capacity in provision to meet need in Surrey, but we do acknowledge in our EIA that there may be reduced choice in when provision can be accessed for some families.

Surrey County Council is committed to providing short breaks that meet the needs of children and young people with SEND and their families. In doing so, every three to five years the Council is legally required to re-issue contracts for services provided by external organisations. Whenever this happens there is the possibility that services change, as all organisations have an equal chance to bid for the available funding. Our latest proposals do include a range of changes, as set out in the Cabinet report, and we do we appreciate that this will be unsettling for some families. Taking account of this we have sought to co-design our new proposals with families throughout the re-commissioning project, focussing on the things that they have told us are most important. I have included some more detail on this process at the end of this response, but in headline terms this has meant involving families in analysing need and reviewing current services; agreeing the outcomes that we want to commission; developing options and ideas for future services; evaluating proposals from organisations who want to provide short breaks in the future; and engaging families to understand the impact of our final proposals. We are confident that, through this joint approach, we have delivered an offer that will meet the needs of families, as part of the wider system of support, but do acknowledge that the change will have an impact on families.

During our recent 6-week engagement period, we did hear from families who were concerned about the ability of different providers to meet the needs of their children, in particular those with complex health needs and behaviour that challenges. We are very clear that providers need to offer support to children and young people with a wide range of needs, whilst obviously ensuring that appropriate safeguarding and health and safety checks are in place. We will be talking to providers about this as they are setting up their new services and working with them to ensure that the training they have in place is adequate to meet the range of needs identified in the service specification. We will also want to see that children with challenging behaviour are not turned away from services and that providers offer a range of activities and outings, including small groups and individual, person-centred approaches.

We have clearly set out what our providers need to deliver in our new, codesigned service specifications, and we will work with them to ensure these are delivered. We will work with providers collaboratively, but will take a robust approach to setting up new services for 1 December 2017 and monitoring contracts on an ongoing basis to ensure these requirements are met. In response to feedback from families we are working in partnership with Family Voice Surrey to develop a new oversight group that will enable families and other partners to have a greater ongoing role in contract management.

Whilst there are many things that we will do, working with our partners, to manage

the impact of the changes caused by our proposals, I cannot honestly give a guarantee that no families will be adversely impacted by the changes, as we know that each family's situation will be unique to them. A couple of examples of negative impacts that we have identified through our Equality Impact Assessment include that some families will have to travel further to access provision and that there will be reduced flexibility about when short breaks can be taken for others. Whilst we acknowledge that we will not be able to fully mitigate these impacts, we are seeking to reduce any detrimental impact and are discussing concerns with families who are particularly affected on an individual basis. Looking overall, however, we are confident that our new proposals will provide a comprehensive offer of short breaks to families and represent good value for money for our residents, and we hope the mitigation we have set out will support families to make the most of the new offer.

Summary of co-design and engagement work undertaken with families

1) Understanding need and reviewing the current offer (January to May 2016)

- An online survey, which was completed by over 200 families.
- Drop-in events around the county, which were attended by over 90 families and professionals.
- Meetings with the Community Nursing teams in Surrey and Children with Disabilities Social Care teams and a range of other key stakeholders.
- Reviewing previous surveys and consultations relating to short breaks in Surrey.

2) Service design (June – mid November 2016)

- 8 x drop-in sessions for families and professionals at a number of special schools across Surrey including Clifton Hill, The Ridgeway, Pond Meadow & Brooklands – sharing the results of the review and focusing on the outcomes that families and children and young people want from short breaks
- 2 x workshops with providers, practitioners and parent carers across Surrey co-designing the outcomes that short breaks should enable families to achieve
 and exploring where we should focus the design of our new commissions
- 7 x drop-in sessions for families and professionals at Play & Leisure provision across the summer holidays in August 2016 – reviewing and validating the codesigned outcomes, further information about where our design focus should be (using a mini questionnaire format)
- 3 x coffee mornings/focus groups with parent carers at White Lodge, The Beeches and Cherry Trees
- 5 x design workshops during September 2016 with parents, carers, providers and practitioners to review what people had told us our areas of focus and outcomes should be and co-designing the response
- Sense checking and validating the outcomes and options (6th Oct, 20th Oct, 25th Oct - with the service and Family Voice Surrey)
- Feedback from families of children and young people with complex health needs was sought by an additional survey, working with Family Voice Surrey that included specific health related questions. This was run with the Physical & Sensory Support Service
- Checking with children and young people what they would like to see from the

Short Break's offer, including:

- Gypsy Roma Traveller community engagement site visit to meet with 2 families with disabled children and young people (19 September 2016)
- Feedback from specialist residential settings creative sessions at Beeches (30 October 2016) and Cherry Trees (3 November 2016)
- Sibling focus group in specialist residential setting (10 November 2016)
- Questionnaire sent to Young Carers for inclusion in their autumn newsletter. Questionnaire also sent to Woking High School Young Carers Group and through visits to Egham Youth Club & Woking Young Carers Groups (July & October 2016)

Since July 2016:

- 95 parent carers and 40 providers and professionals shared their views at the drop-in sessions.
- 28 providers and 16 parent carers attended the September design workshops.
- 196 families completed an on-line survey
- 62 children & young people have told us their views about short breaks

3) Tender for the service and evaluation of bids – January – March 2017 Involving children and young people

- A number of different creative approaches were used including 24 children and young people with different needs engaged to give feedback on some elements of the bids from providers. This contributed to bid scoring.
 Sessions held included:
 - 2 x sessions in a community venue with children and young people from a youth group for feedback on overnight and play and leisure bids
 - 2 x sessions in a specialist residential setting for feedback on overnight submissions
 - 1 x session in a voluntary youth club (shorter session so only video clips were shown)

Involving parent carers

Parent carers who currently use short breaks were invited to participate in
the evaluation via specialist residential setting routes and the Family Voice
Surrey (FVS) network. Family Voice convened a panel of family evaluators
to contribute to bid scoring and families had a specific question as part of
the process that they were exclusively responsible for scoring.

As well as meetings that happened as part of this overall engagement process, specific meetings have been held with families who currently access Beeches, following Surrey and Borders Partnership NHS Foundation Trust (SABP) confirming they were not going to bid to continue to provide overnight residential short breaks, including:

 14 March 2017 – Joint meeting SABP, SCC and Family Voice Surrey with Beeches parents;

- 2 May 2017 Meeting of senior SCC Officers and Family Voice Surrey with Beeches parents; and
- 9 June 2017 Councillor Clare Curran and I met with Beeches families, to hear their concerns and views first hand.

Mrs Mary Lewis Cabinet Member for Education 18 July 2017

Question (3) Karin Barritt:

The council states that 'Spot purchasing of individual places from alternative providers remains an option for children and young people whose needs cannot be met through these different services.' (ie Applewood, Cherry trees etc.) If this is the case how come no one senior, including Julie Castles-Greene and Clare Curran, knows what provision is available for spot purchasing? Also, how come no one is helping our family to identify what provision is available for spot purchasing for my son who cannot access existing/proposed short breaks when Beeches close?

A sum of approximately £ 150 000 has been allocated to pay for spot purchasing provision and to pay for increased transport costs etc. Perhaps the council realises this will not be sufficient if children and young people like my son need spot purchased provision. In the latest Beeches meeting there were at least three families who would rely on unidentified spot purchased provision as an alternative after 30th November. Could this money be better used put towards the recommendation made by Family Voice that the Council leases Beeches for six months to give them time to properly consider the service's and site's potential and possibilities?

As things stand I have been given a link of potential short breaks providers in Sussex to investigate myself, this is far off the council's promise to provide an alternative for all children and young people when Beeches closes.

The most important thing to consider is that the proposed closure of Beeches is not only going to have a devastating effect on the 22 children and young people accessing it but also directly on all of their families which brings the total of people affected to over 100. Indirectly the proposed closure may also impact on their educational setting as the children and young people will be going through a long period of being unsettled, stressed and anxious.

Please remember that the families in questions are vulnerable and closing down a setting that is a lifeline for them and their sons and daughters can trigger them going into crises. Someone pointed out in one of the Beeches meeting that it only takes two families not to able to look after their disabled child, and the cost of full time residential care would be far more per year than the cost of running Beeches.

Reply:

Thank you for raising your concerns with me and sharing openly your personal experience of working with us so far. Whilst there are a range of possible options for spot purchasing of short breaks in Surrey and in neighbouring areas, the decision about where to seek a placement outside of the core block contracts and in-house services that we have is an individual one, in response to a family's particular needs and circumstances. Social workers and their managers should be

aware of the range of possible providers of short breaks options for spot purchasing of provision and should be using this knowledge to support the families affected by the closure of Beeches to explore the options that will best meet their needs.

I am sorry that you feel that the support offered to your family at this time has not been good enough in this regard. I understand the Children with Disabilities Team have been in contact with you about the changes, but I have asked them to ensure that they make contact with you again to work with you to find the best solution for your family and to ensure they bring with them knowledge of all the available options to explore. We have had a period of uncertainty, with proposals put forward for the future short breaks offer, but these still being subject to final decision by the Cabinet. Cabinet is now being asked to make a clear decision about a final set of short breaks proposals, which should give greater certainty when planning future options to families and social workers alike.

As set out in the Cabinet report and EIA, we do appreciate that Beeches is a valued service and that the provision has made a big difference to the lives of whole families, as well as simply the specific children and young people who access the services. Surrey and Borders Partnership NHS Foundation Trust (SABP) has made the decision not to bid for ongoing funding from SCC to provide overnight short breaks and this means that the Council has not been able to consider the ongoing provision of the service they have been offering, as part of the legally required open and transparent procurement process. Whilst this is the case, Surrey County Council has explored alongside this a range of ideas from families, partners and SCC staff, as set out in the Cabinet report, for Cabinet to consider.

Surrey County has retained £147,000 within the budget identified for the package of short breaks services that have been considered as part of this process, to develop different flexible options for children and young people, which could include spot purchasing, improved training or additional staffing for particular inhouse settings. This is in addition to funding already held within the Children with Disabilities Team for care packages.

Based on the cost modelling that has been done and as set out in the Cabinet report, the estimated cost of leasing and continuing to provide the current Beeches offer is likely to be around £0.6 million per annum, so this funding (assuming the necessary agreements could be secured) would only be sufficient for three months of provision. It would also mean that funding would need to be taken from some of the other play and leisure and grant funded services outlined in this Cabinet report, which are used by over 2,000 families each year. The Council has sought confirmation from SABP about their plans for Beeches and, so far, no indication has been given of imminent plans to dispose of Beeches, which could potentially mean future uses of the premises could continue to be explored.

We know that of the 22 families currently accessing Beeches, five will be moving to Adult Social Care due to their age and 17 will require ongoing Children's Services provision, so it will be a period of change for all families and they will be facing some difficult decisions. We are committed to working alongside them during this period of change to provide the support that they need to enable them to manage the many pressures they do face and help them to provide sustainable care to their children. We hope that this will prevent children and young people from requiring full-time care, as a result of the changes to provision that are proposed.

Mrs Mary Lewis

Cabinet Member for Education 18 July 2017

Question (4) Andrea Collings:

Will cabinet commit to publishing in detail the final costs of whichever actions they choose to recommend in mitigation of the impact of a reduced specialist residential short breaks service, as well as monitoring the impact on the quality of the support offered and capacity to meet growing demand for services?

As you know, Family Voice Surrey anticipate that the actual costs of spot purchasing provision to meet the needs of families currently using Beeches in addition to increased staffing costs for in-house services at Applewood, and the additional transport costs, are likely to be higher than those estimated in the options outlined in the cabinet report. We believe that any reduction in expenditure is more likely to come from developing a new offer, which could draw on external sources of funding, while retaining the advantages available at Beeches currently, with its staffing expertise in managing complex health conditions and its situation next to a school for children with profound and multiple learning difficulties.

We also believe that there is sufficient evidence to support building rather than reducing capacity:

- demand for specialist services will continue to grow with numbers of children with complex health conditions forecast to increase
- additional pressures from other parts of the local short breaks offer, such as the long-standing difficulty in recruiting and retaining paid carers to offer personal support in the home
- indicators that the current assessment process makes it unduly difficult for families to have their needs identified in a timely manner
- uncertainty about the match between the hours of assessed need and the hours of support commissioned

Reply:

I would like to begin by thanking Family Voice Surrey for their committed approach to working with us throughout the whole re-commissioning project. We have particularly valued their support to help us to engage with families and also the collaborative way in which they have challenged us to continue to improve the short breaks offer for families throughout the project.

In response to your first point, Surrey County Council is happy to share the final costs of alternative provision for families currently accessing the Beeches through the Short Breaks Steering Group, of which Family Voice Surrey are key members. We will not, however, know these costs until families have made final decisions about their future provision, in discussion with their social workers in the period leading up to 30 November 2017, following Cabinet's decision about the final offer. Our proposal is therefore that the Steering Group considers an assessment of the full costs, as part of the planned review of the short breaks recommissioning project that will be undertaken between January and March 2018. This review will consider both the immediate short-term costs and likely longer-term costs.

Whilst we acknowledge the concerns about capacity for overnight short breaks raised by Family Voice Surrey, we have undertaken a robust, countywide needs analysis as part of this process to ensure that we have sufficient provision to meet current need. We also know, however, that this is an ongoing process and things

can change, and therefore, as part of the Service Development Action Plan that accompanies this Cabinet report, we have committed to develop, by April 2018, a robust approach to routinely monitor need for short breaks services, against the capacity of commissioned in-house and contracted services. We will need to work with Family Voice to plan our approach and this will form part of an ongoing service improvement project focussed on short breaks, resourced by County Council officers.

As part of this service improvement work, we have also set out how we will work in partnership with Family Voice Surrey to develop a more robust future role for families in the oversight of both when services are being set-up and ongoing contract management of the short breaks offer, including the quality of services provided, and that this will be in place by 31 October 2017. Again, we want to work with families to develop this approach in a way that works for them.

To summarise, the key next steps we will be taking that respond to this question are:

- Social workers to work with families affected by changes to Beeches to finalise and implement plans for alternative provision from 1 December 2017;
- Surrey County Council to work with Family Voice Surrey to develop and implement an approach to give parents an ongoing role in monitoring of short breaks services by 31 October 2017;
- Surrey County Council to work with Family Voice Surrey to undertake a review
 of the re-commissioning process, including an assessment of the actual costs
 of alternative provision for families who are currently accessing Beeches, to
 be completed by 31 March 2017; and
- Surrey County Council to work with Family Voice Surrey to develop and implement an approach to routinely monitor and assess changes in need for short breaks and capacity of services to meet this need by 30 April 2018, which we will maintain during the next 3 to 5 years of the proposed contracts.

Finally, I welcome Family Voice's ongoing feedback about the proposals and invite them to work with us on an ongoing basis, as we continue to develop the short breaks offer in response to families' feedback. Whilst we have made progress during this re-commissioning project, we know that there is still more to do to improve short breaks, which is why we have identified clear actions for further work in our Service Development Action Plan, and our wider offer to families with SEND, through the SEND Development Plan.

Mrs Mary Lewis
Cabinet Member for Education
18 July 2017

CABINET RESPONSE TO ENVIRONMENT AND INFRASTRUCTURE SELECT COMMITTEE

Local Highway Funding 2017/18 [item 6] (Considered by the Environment and Infrastructure Select Committee on 3 July 2017)

COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATIONS:

That the Environment and Infrastructure Select Committee notes with concern the report and background to the reductions in the Highways and Transport budget and asks the Cabinet to review the highways funding of local committees.

RESPONSE:

As Members of the Select Committee are aware, the County Council is facing significant budget pressures. This includes Highways and Transport.

The service has a responsibility to ensure available resources are used to manage our statutory responsibilities and investments compliment the adopted asset management strategy. Unfortunately with the level of savings required, this necessitated reducing the discretionary allocations to Local Committees. Budgets will be reviewed on an annual basis in line with the MTFP.

It should be recognised that much maintenance and improvement work will still be invested in Surrey's roads this financial year. The approximate revenue budget is £44m and capital budget is £49m. Works range from fixing potholes to significant improvement schemes such as the Runnymede Roundabout, which is under construction.

As Cabinet Member I wish to work with Local Committees to see how they can both increase and best use the funding opportunities available to them. For example by ensuring our parking service is as efficient as possible and that we secure the maximum amount of developer contributions.

Mr Colin Kemp Cabinet Member for Highways 18 July 2017

CABINET RESPONSE TO ENVIRONMENT AND INFRASTRUCTURE SELECT COMMITTEE

Proposed Winter Service Policy changes required to realise cost savings [item 5]

(Considered by the Environment and Infrastructure Select Committee on 3 July 2017)

COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATIONS:

The Environment & Infrastructure Select Committee endorse the report recommendations, subject to the following amendments to Policy Amendment 1 and Saving Recommendation 3,

- a. Policy Amendment 1 to be amended to read: 'Do not survey any non-member funded grit bins',
- b. Saving Recommendation 3 to be amended to read: 'Reassess lengths of network against the criteria in consultation with Local Committees'.

RESPONSE:

The Environment & Infrastructure Select Committee endorsement is welcomed and the amendments have been included in the cabinet report recommendations.

Mr Colin Kemp Cabinet Member for Highways 18 July 2017

DEMOCRATIC SERVICES – CONTACT LIST

Cabinet, Committees and Appeals

Bryan Searle x419019

<u>Bryans @surreycc.gov.uk</u>

Cabinet Business Manager Vicky Hibbert – x419229 Vicky.hibbert@surreycc.gov.uk

Cabinet Committee Manager Anne Gowing - x419938 anne.gowing@surreycc.gov.uk

Regulatory Committee Manager Andy Baird – x417609 <u>Andrew.baird@surreycc.gov.uk</u>

Regulatory Committee Manager Angela Guest – x419075 Angela.guest@surreycc.gov.uk Scrutiny Manager Ross Pike – x417368 ross.pike @surreycc.gov.uk

Scrutiny Officer Huma Younis - x132725 huma.younis@surreycc.gov.uk

Scrutiny Officer
Dominic Mackie – x132814

Dominic.mackie@surreycc.gov.uk

Scrutiny Offier Andy Spragg – x132673 Andrew.spragg@surreycc.gov.uk